
OPEN LETTER TO VERMONT POLICY MAKERS 
RE: Food Security Emergency in Vermont June 3, 2020 
Dear Vermont Policy Makers: 

We write to draw your attention to an urgent and unprecedented food security crisis in 
Vermont, and to ask you to commit funds to address this crisis now. 

Coronavirus Relief Funds must be directed quickly to begin to address the rising food 
insecurity in our state. We ask that $18 million be allocated to support the structures and 
systems in place now to meet the increased demand, transportation needs, labor costs, and 
communication needs associated with the COVID-19 response efforts. We are also 
recommending an additional $20 million be allocated for direct support to families to increase 
current 3SquaresVT benefits by 15% and allow for a surge in applications when new 
outreach efforts are implemented. 

The $18 million total includes financial support for currently overburdened programs like 
school and summer meal programs for children and the Vermont Foodbank’s efforts to 
distribute food — including local food through Vermonters Feeding Vermonters — in 
partnership with its 215 network partners to families and individuals across the state. It also 
includes a stimulus for schools to purchase food from VT farmers and producers; provision of 
school meals to early childhood sites, and feeding homeless households staying in motels 
during the pandemic. The funding will also cover the cost of increased outreach needed for 
3SquaresVT and additional Crop Cash funding for Vermont families to access local food at 
farmers markets. We cannot wait for potential FEMA reimbursement for these huge expenses 
that our agencies, our partners, and our school districts are shouldering on behalf of the State 
at this time. 

As we begin to emerge from the immediate COVID-19 emergency, we are seeing alarming 
signs of increasing food insecurity for Vermonters and their families. We write this letter to call 
your attention to the rising threat of hunger and ask that you work with us and others to 
ensure a well-planned and executed response at the state level. The State of Vermont cannot 
expect our schools and charitable food system to shoulder the entire burden without state 
support. We are concerned for the health and well-being of Vermonters, especially our most 
vulnerable communities. As extra unemployment benefits at the federal level are withdrawn 
and people exhaust their savings, we expect that food insecurity is going to increase, or in 
the best case, remain at current high levels for the next 12-24 months. 

We consider this situation to be at emergency levels. Various data points tell us of the 
increasing need. 

The Vermont Foodbank has seen drastic increases in the number of people reaching out for help, ranging up to an 800% 
increase at partner sites and distributions. 
The most recent data from Feeding America, released in mid-May estimates the number of food insecure people in 
Vermont has increased by 46% and that child food insecurity in VT has increased by 60%. 

The pandemic has shone a light on the thousands of people who have long lived in poverty in Vermont, and has also 
resulted in families who have never before been worried about putting food on their table, after suddenly losing their 
jobs, facing that very reality for the first time. We know that children and people from marginalized populations are 
especially vulnerable to hunger. No person living in Vermont should be worried about how they will get the food they 
need to be healthy. 

At the same time that families across our state are facing rising food insecurity, Vermont's farmers are struggling from the loss of 
key markets like restaurants and institutions. The State needs to invest in programs that help ensure Vermonters are fed while 
supporting Vermont's farmers. Programs such as The VT Foodbank’s Vermonters Feeding Vermonters and NOFA-VT’s Crop 
Cash and Farm Share, as well as investments in school meals programs' ability to purchase local food, will work to address 
immediate needs while also leading to a more localized, resilient food system in the future. 

We understand that the State of Vermont and VT National Guard’s support for the Farmers to Families Food Box distribution 
efforts will be ending in mid-June. As this assistance is withdrawn, replacement resources will be needed to continue distributing 
this emergency food to Vermont families. Millions of meals worth of food have already been distributed, and high demand 
continues at all distribution locations. It takes an enormous amount of labor and organization to ensure that these foods are 
distributed across the state equitably and safely. 

The USDA has indicated that this program will continue through the end of the year with the potential to provide roughly 1.6 
million pounds of food per month. This would almost double the Vermont Foodbank’s average distribution during that time period 
and would require double the resources to execute given the challenge of distributing perishable, pre-boxed food. Considerable 
support is needed for the Foodbank to accommodate that need; we must collectively be prepared to sustain the effort for the 
next six months or risk missing out on these federal food resources available to our state, and the revenues to Vermont farmers 
that are providing food for the boxes. 



 

We have not yet passed into a recovery phase with regard to food insecurity. As we continue to respond to the crisis and 
move toward recovery, we must also lay a foundation for reduced food insecurity in the future. Settling for returning to some 
“tolerable” number of hungry Vermonters is not acceptable, and would be a terrible waste of the opportunity we have as a state 
to make real change. 3SquaresVT is the most streamlined and dignified way for Vermonters with insufficient incomes to access 
food, and brings millions of needed federal dollars into our local food economy. To combat the deep barriers and stigma that 
potential participants face in applying to 3SquaresVT, the State must invest in expanding outreach efforts to ensure that anyone 
who needs 3SquaresVT benefits learns that the program is available to them and is able to access help in applying for the 
program. 

3SquaresVT benefit levels were never adequate for families facing food insecurity, and now more than ever, the benefit falls 
short for families to afford a nutritious diet. The State of Vermont must seize the opportunity presented by this crisis to help 
3SquaresVT benefits meet people’s needs by supplementing the federal benefits. The federal government is considering 
increasing benefits amounts by 15%, as it did temporarily in 2009. The State has the opportunity to act quickly and increase 
benefits now, until Congress can make a decision to support this increase with federal dollars. 

To appropriately address the rising food insecurity in our state, losses to farmers and the rising costs and demands 
that schools, food shelves and others are facing, the response must be comprehensive and holistic. We must support 
access to 3SquaresVT and school meals while also supporting the charitable food system and Crop Cash. The need is urgent 
and rapidly rising. The solutions are established, and known. Do not allow Vermonters to fall further and further into poverty, to 
go to bed hungry so that their children can eat, or to choose between paying rent, buying food, or taking their medications. The 
time to act is now. 

Thank you for your thoughtful consideration. 

ATTACHMENTS: 
Vermont Foodbank budget for charitable food system 
Vermont Farm to School Network memo re: supporting local food purchasing for schools 
NOFA-VT letter to Senate Agriculture Committee 
Hunger Free Vermont Letter re: School feeding and 3SquaresVT 
 
Sincerely, 

John Sayles, CEO, Vermont Foodbank 
Betsy Rosenbluth, Project Director, Vermont FEED 
Grace Oedel, Executive Director, Northeast Organic Farming Association - Vermont 
Anore Horton, Executive Director, Hunger Free Vermont 

 
Organization and Business Sign-Ons: 
Academy School 
Brattleboro 
Arnold Block, LLC 
Randolph 
Aunt Dot's Place 
Essex 
Barre Housing Services 
Barre 
Ben & Jerry's Homemade, Inc. 
Waterbury 
Bethany Bowl at Bethany Church 
Montpelier 
Black River Good Neighbor 
Services 
Ludlow 
Brandon Area Emergency Food 
Shelf 
Brandon 
Brattleboro Winter Farmers 
Market 
Brattleboro 
Bread Loaf Mountain Zen 
Community 
Cornwall 
Bread Of Life Food Pantry 
Vernon 
BROC Community Action 
Rutland 

Burr and Burton Academy 
Manchester 
Cabot Community Theater 
Cabot 
Cathedral Square Corporation 
South Burlington 
Center for an Agricultural 
Economy 
Hardwick 
Chappelle's Vermont Potatoes 
Williamstown 
City Market, Onion River Co-op 
Burlington 
Colchester Community Food Shelf 
Colchester 
Community Harvest of Central 
Vermont 
Berlin 
Darling Inn Senior Meal Site 
Lyndonville 
Deep Root Organic Co-op 
Johnson 
Deer Ridge Farm 
Guilford 
Delmar Bookkeeping 
Bellows Falls 

Downstreet Housing & 
Community Development 
Barre 
Dr Nancy Shepherd 
Brattleboro 
EnRoute Consulting 
Stowe 
Everyone Equals Morristown 
Community Center 
Morrisville 
Evolution Physical Therapy and 
Yoga 
Burlington 
Faith in Action 
Lyndonville and Cabot 
Family Center of Washington 
County 
Montpelier 
Farmer Hil 
North Ferrisburgh 
Feeding Chittenden 
Burlington 
Five Vine Consulting, LLC 
Montpelier 
Food Connects 
Brattleboro 
Forward Philanthropy 
Montpelier 

https://www.dropbox.com/s/s7t72tdhs9e1uom/Vermont%20Foodbank%20COVID-19%20Hunger%20Relief%20Budget%20Request.pdf?dl=0
https://www.dropbox.com/s/s7t72tdhs9e1uom/Vermont%20Foodbank%20COVID-19%20Hunger%20Relief%20Budget%20Request.pdf?dl=0
https://www.dropbox.com/s/dn1wdtifya3alv3/Support%20VT%20Farmers%20and%20Feed%20VT%20Children%20Nourishing%20Local%20Food.pdf?dl=0
https://www.dropbox.com/s/dn1wdtifya3alv3/Support%20VT%20Farmers%20and%20Feed%20VT%20Children%20Nourishing%20Local%20Food.pdf?dl=0
https://www.dropbox.com/s/it2a4lfn0sauuah/NOFA%20covid_relief_request_051120.pdf?dl=0
https://www.dropbox.com/s/it2a4lfn0sauuah/NOFA%20covid_relief_request_051120.pdf?dl=0
https://www.dropbox.com/s/shk6l7rrekraim7/School%20Feeding%20and%203SquaresVT%20Needs%20for%20CRF%20060320.pdf?dl=0
https://www.dropbox.com/s/shk6l7rrekraim7/School%20Feeding%20and%203SquaresVT%20Needs%20for%20CRF%20060320.pdf?dl=0


Good Food Good Medicine 
Highgate 
Good Samaritan Haven 
Barre 
Greater Bennington Interfaith 
Community Services, Inc. 
Bennington 
Green Mountain Farm to School 
Newport 
Greensboro United Church of 
Christ 
Greensboro 
Groundworks Collaborative 
Brattleboro 
GT Brown 
Brattleboro 
Harmonized Cookery 
Montpelier 
Harwood Union Middle School 
Moretown 
Health Care Without Harm 
Global 
HeartSong Reiki 
Stockbridge and Rutland 
HIS Pantry at SHSF 
Bennington 
Hunger Mountain Cooperative 
Montpelier 
Intervale Center 
Burlington 
Jericho Settlers Farm Inc. 
Jericho 
Jewish Community of Greater 
Stowe 
Stowe 
KidSucceed LLC 
Manchester 
Lamoille Community Food Share 
Morrisville 
Last Resort Farm 
Monkton 
Laughing Child Farm, LLC 
Pawlet 
Main Street Alliance of Vermont 
Montpelier 
Maplehill School 
Plainfield 
Maya Zelkin Pottery 
Shrewsbury 
Middlebury Natural Foods Co-op 
Middlebury 
Milton Family Community Center 
Milton 
Mt Asutney Hospital and Health 
Center 
Windsor 
National Life Group 
Montpelier 

NEKCA North 
Newport 
Northeast Kingdom Human 
Services, Inc. 
Derby and St. Johnsbury 
Northeastern Vermont Regional 
Hospital 
St. Johnsbury 
Our Community Cares Camp 
Richmond 
Outright Vermont 
Burlington 
Oxbow Senior Independence 
Program 
Newbury 
Park Street Healthshare, LLC - 
Rutland Free Clinic 
Rutland 
Post Oil Solutions, Inc. 
Townshend 
Putney Food Shelf 
Putney 
Putney Mask Tree 
Putney 
Randolph Area Food Shelf 
Randolph 
Richmond Food Shelf and Thrift 
Store 
Richmond 
Rooney Farm 
Morrisville 
Rural Vermont 
Montpelier 
RuralEdge 
Lyndonville 
Rutland County Parent Child 
Center Brandon 
Rutland 
Salvation Farms 
Morrisville 
Samuel Morey Elementary 
Fairlee 
Scott Farm Orchard 
Dummerston 
Shelburne Food Shelf 
Shelburne 
Sheldon United Methodist Church 
Food Shelf 
Sheldon 
Shires Housing/SASH 
Bennington 
Shrewsbury Institute for 
Agricultural Education (SAGE) 
Shrewsbury 
Singing Cedars Farmstead 
Orwell 

Southwestern Vermont Council on 
Aging 
Rutland and Bennington 
Springfield Family Center, Inc. 
Springfield 
St Brigids Kitchen and Pantry 
Putney 
The Community Kitchen 
Keene, NH 
The Garland School 
Brattleboro 
The Janet S. Munt Family Room 
Burlington 
The John Graham Shelter 
Vergennes 
Three Thirty Three Foundation, 
Inc. 
Stowe 
Upper Valley Haven 
White River Junction 
Vermont Acievement Center 
Rutland 
Vermont Association of Hospitals 
and Health Systems 
Montpelier 
Vermont Early Childhood 
Advocacy Alliance 
Montpelier 
Vermont Evaporator Company 
Montpelier 
Vermont Farmers Food Center 
Rutland 
Vermont Fresh Network 
Richmond 
Vital Communities 
White River Junction 
Vitality Healing Arts 
Brattleboro 
Volunteers in Action 
Mt Ascutney 
Westgate Hoousing Inc. 
Brattleboro 
Wild Carrot Farm 
Brattleboro 
Wild Hill Organics 
West Fairlee 
Wilder Farm 
Lyndonville 
Windham Southeast Supervisory 
Union 
Brattleboro 
Winooski School District 
Winooski 
Woodbury/Calais Food Shelf 
Woodbury and Calais 
Worcester Community Kitchen 
and Food Shelf 
Worcester




